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Westwell Parish Council  
Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council

Held on Tuesday, 14th May 2019 at 7.00pm in the Parish Hall

1. Open Forum

There were no members of the public present.
2. Present and apologies

Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllrs Bartlett, Hutchinson and Lister, and Mrs Wood (Clerk).   

Apologies were received from Cllr Butcher (prior commitment).  Cllr Larry Krause (ward member) attended, arriving during agenda item 10.  
3. Declarations of Interest

Cllr Mrs Drury, voluntary declaration item 14.7.
Cllr Ms Farrington, DPI item 11.1.1  Planning application 19/00439/AS as the applicant
4. Election of Parish Council roles: 

Resolved:

That the following be elected:

Chairman:  Cllr Mrs Drury

Vice-chairman:  Cllr Bainbridge
Representatives for:

Staffing Committee:  Cllrs Bainbridge (Chairman), Mrs Richards, Mrs Wyatt and Butcher 

Grievance and Complaints Committee:   All parish councillors, as appropriate and when needed, Cllr Mrs Drury to Chair, but  reassign if needed
Parish Hall Management Committee:  Cllrs Bainbridge (Chairman), Ms Farrington, Hutchinson and Lister
Kent Association of Local Councils:  Cllrs Bartlett and Mrs Drury
Action with Communities in Rural Kent:  Cllr Butcher 

Tree Wardens:  Cllrs Ms Farrington and Mrs Richards
Highways:  Cllrs Lister and Bainbridge 
Playing Field Association:  Cllrs Mrs Wyatt, Ms Farrington and Bainbridge
Community Watch:  Cllr Bartlett

Tarmac Consultative Committee:  Cllrs Mrs Wyatt, Mrs Drury
Tom Lawrence may be asked to assist the Tree Wardens in the upcoming annual inspection of trees on Parish Council-owned land.

It was noted that the Playing Field Association is a de facto committee of the Parish Council.  It was further noted that the committee has not met for some time, and it has been suggested at other meetings that its responsibilities be integrated with the Hall Management Committee.  This was agreed, but the Chairman noted that the committee could only be dissolved by a Resolution of the Parish Council; this will be taken to the July Parish Council meeting.  The importance of notifying Cllr Butcher, Mrs Valerie Hooper and Martin Keeys (committee members) of the proposal was stressed.  After dissolution of the committee Mrs Hooper will be asked to close the bank account; the funds will be transferred to the Hall Management account.  A final report on the Playing Field Association will be drafted by the Vice-chairman and Cllr Ms Farrington, with a Statement of Funds.
5.   Declaration of Acceptance of Office

       The Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed by Cllr Mrs Drury,  Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllrs Bainbridge, Bartlett, Hutchinson and Lister and received by the Proper Officer.   Cllr Butcher will sign the Declaration of Acceptance of Office at the earliest opportunity, being unable to be present at the meeting.
6. Adoption of the General Power of Competence

Resolved:

That Westwell Parish Council satisfies itself that it continues to meet the eligibility criteria for the Parish Councils (General Power of Competence) (Prescribed Conditions) 2012 adopted at its meeting held on 21st May 2015; such Power ceasing to have effect if the criteria cease to be met and unless a further Resolution is passed at the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council.

7. Appointment and scope of the Internal Auditor

The Clerk advised that Mr Mike Jamieson is willing to act as the Internal Auditor for the Parish Council and that the scope of the internal audit must be defined. 
The internal audit function must be sufficiently independent from the management of financial controls and procedures of the Parish Council. The person carrying out internal audit must be competent to carry out the role in a way that meets the business needs of the Parish Council. 
The internal auditor must not have any involvement in the financial decision making, management or control of the Parish Council, or with the Council’s financial controls and procedures. 
8. Borough Councillor’s report
Deferred pending Cllr Krause’s arrival.
9. Minutes and Matters Arising

9.1    Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 4th March and 1st April
Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 4th March and 1st April  be approved and confirmed as true records.

9.2  Matters Arising from 4th March 
9.2. KALC Effective Higher Level Planning Training module (Minute 5.2.1)  KALC has acknowledged that the requirements were inappropriate; attendance at the module was disappointing and it will be revised before being relaunched.

9.2.2  Westwell Players’ storage container (Minute 5.2.2)  An alternative, identical container is to be provided by Sam Rooker-Roberts, who has decided to keep the original container. 

9.2.3  A20 traffic speed survey (Minute 9)  The Clerk to ask for the results.

9.2.4  Apta Pots (Minute 6.4.1)  Paul Sykes thanked the Parish Council for its comments on the planning application. [19/00356/AS]

9.2.5  Park House Farm (Minute 6.4.3) The decision on the planning applications is still awaited.  An appeal to the Planning Inspectorate has been made against the failure to determine, given that the application was made in January 2018.
9.3  Matters Arising from 1st  April
There were no Matters Arising.
  10.   Financial report

10.1    To approve the Annual Governance Statement
The Annual Governance Statement was circulated.  It was proposed that the Annual Governance Statement be approved.  

Resolved:

That the Annual Governance Statement be approved.

10.2    To approve the Accounting Statement for the year
 The Accounting Statement was circulated and it was proposed that it be approved. 

Resolved:

That the Accounting Statement for the year be approved.
10.3   To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

               That the following payments be agreed in accordance with the Budget.

	Payments
	£

	ACRK (subscription)
	52.00

	Aspire (grounds maintenance)
	3495.00

	KALC (subscription)
	311.42

	Print Junction (April Eye)
	273.88

	Print Junction (May Eye)
	273.88

	Country Funerals (reimbursement – grave digger)
	60.00

	S Wood (salary March)
	500.93  

	S Wood (salary April)
	    518.71

	S Wood (expenses and allowances) 
	91.48

	Information Commissioner (annual registration fee)
	40.00

	KALC (training)
	120.00


	Receipts
	£

	Lloyds Bank interest
	2.81

	Cheque write back
	240.00

	Country Funerals (cemetery fees, including grave digger)
	520.00

	HMRC (VAT refund)
	814.88

	Precept
	12183.50

	Concurrent Functions Grant
	865.00

	Council Tax Support Grant
	103.00


Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):  £ 38222.95
Balance (No 2 account):  £ 4579.75
Information Commissioner [GDPR]:  Concerns were expressed re use of personal email addresses for Parish Council business and possible lack of security.    A dedicated Parish Council email address will be discussed at the July meeting.

10.4    Progress against the Budget to date
Circulated for information only; the excel spreadsheet will be sent to councillors rather than as a  word document.
10.5 Report on works to which the Parish Council is committed

Drainage and soakaway works at the top of the hall access road:  After delivery of the Players’ storage container, Frank Dwyer will arrange for installation of the crate SUDS system to prevent water run-off from the field.  It will be necessary to ensure that the work is carried out when there are no bookings for the hall, the Clerk to follow-up.
Pedestrian access to the playing field from Westwell Lane, linking the Wheel to the playing field:  The Vice-chairman and Frank Dwyer met KCC Highways; noting that the  ransom strip involved is  owned by Horne & Son.  The Vice-chairman is in discussions with Horne & Son re permission for the crossover, after which Frank Dwyer will draw up a proposal for the ramp, gate, handrail and fencing.  This will be subject to a safety audit.  The promised contribution of £10,000 will be sought from Shepherd Neame.
Parish assets walkabout:  The report will be discussed at the next meeting; it was noted that repairs are needed to the Parish Council noticeboard outside The Old Vicarage.  

10.6   Westwell Eye financial report
The banking mandate has been changed and the Clerk has applied for online banking.  When this has been approved it will be possible to access the Eye bank statements; accounts will be presented to the next meeting and finances reviewed.  It was suggested that advertising rates be increased, given that the Eye is uploaded to the Community website.  It was felt that, because the Eye is uploaded as a pdf, this could not be considered as advertising online, and rates could not be increased on this basis. 
The Eye is being delivered to all of the ‘new’ properties in the parish; but it was also discussed whether they should they be sent an edited version copy of the Appraisal, notwithstanding it was produced in 2000.

10.7   Addition of Cllr Mrs Richards and Cllr Hutchinson as signatories to the Parish Council’s bank accounts

Resolved:

That Cllr Mrs Richards and Cllr Hutchinson as signatories to the Parish Council’s bank accounts.

10.8 Renewal of the Parish Council’s insurance policy

Three quotes from Came & Company were tabled: Inspire (£579.84); Hiscox (£1038.08); Ecclesiastical (£949.40), all quoted against the same schedule.  [Post-meeting note:  Inspire and Hiscox policies have an excess of £250, Ecclesiastical has no excess.]

Inspire also offers a 3-year long-term agreement (LTA) at a cost of £553.35.
It was proposed that the Parish Council accepts the quote from Inspire with a 3-year LTA for £553.35.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council accepts the quote from Inspire with a 3-year LTA for £553.35.
8.    Borough councillor’s report

Cllr Krause advised that the new borough ward of Downs West includes Boughton Lees (but not Goat Lees); Hothfield is now in the ward of Upper Weald, and represented by Cllr Clair Bell.  Cllr Krause noted that, although Goat Lees is not in his borough ward, notwithstanding that it is Boughton Aluph and Eastwell parish, he seeks to act on behalf of the people in Ashford.  Cllr Winston Michael is the borough councillor for Goat Lees.  The ward boundaries were changed to reflect changing population numbers and equalise numbers in the borough wards.   Gerry Clarkson continues as Leader, and Paul Bartlett is the deputy leader.  
The Conservatives are the majority party on the borough council, having 26 seats; Ashford Independents (leader – Noel Ovenden) is the opposition with 11 seats.  Of the other parties, Labour has 7 seats and the Green Party 2.

ABC officers will advise the parties as to how many representatives they will have on each committee; committee membership will reflect the composition of the Council.  Appointments to committees will be known by 30th May.
Cllr Krause stated that he is hoping to be appointed to the Sandy Acres Trust, given that this is now in Downs West ward.

The Leader has asked officers to draw up a matrix of Parish Council meetings, to enable ward members to attend by preventing clashes with Borough Council committee meetings.

Cllr Krause noted that he endorses the Boughton Aluph & Eastwell Neighbourhood Plan.

In answer to a question about the forthcoming closure of Debenhams, Cllr Krause felt that this was inevitable, due to lack of footfall.  Primark has stores in Canterbury and Folkestone, and will be unlikely to move into the premises.

The Chairman suggested that there may be a need to follow the example of Bluewater and change stores into entertainment spaces.  Cllr Krause regretted the loss of Graham Gilpin at the elections, who had been proactive in regeneration of the town centre.
11.  Planning matters

11.1 Planning applications  
11.1.1 19/00439/AS  Court Lodge, Eastwell Lane,  Westwell  
New conservation rooflights; remove, repair and reinstate the cowl on all three kilns; rebuild masonry; relay felt, battens and tile kiln 3 roof; fiting of cable restraints; renew junctions between barn and kiln roofs; replacement external staircases; the insertion of a new toilet with small kitchenette; creation of a more defined store within the roof space. Insertion of new solid timber floor boards to the kilns to provide usable floors
Cllr Ms Farrington left the meeting, having declared a DPI.

It was proposed that the application be supported, and that the Parish Council comments that the restoration is welcomed, as maintaining a heritage asset.
Resolved:

That the application be supported, with the comment that the restoration is welcomed as maintaining a heritage asset.

Cllr Ms Farrington returned to the meeting.

11.1.2  19/00519/AS  Dunn Street House, Pilgrims Way, Westwell   
Construction of a new oak frame orangery
It was felt that the proposal is a better use of the space; the orangery is well hidden and will not be visually intrusive in the AONB.  The lack of use of UPVC is welcomed, the application refers to oak and glass.  It was proposed that the application be supported, with the comment that fittings and materials should be compatible for use in an AONB.
Resolved:

That the application be supported, with the comment that fittings and materials should be compatible for use in an AONB.

11.1.3  19/00014/OLE/AS Overhead line between Pilgrims Way and Westwell Lane

Removal of spans of the HV overhead line between Westwell Village PMT and Gold Hill PMT. The works include the installation of an HV underground cable and the installation of a new substation
The Chairman advised that the works are being carried out under utilities’ exemption rules.  The Parish Council is aware of the proposal, which was initiated by a village resident, and has been involved in preliminary discussions between the agent and others.  The substation will be moved to a corner of the field, which is not practical to use for cropping.  The transformer and pole will be removed and the installation is entirely on land belonging to Horne & Son. The final drawing confirming this will be circulated by the Chairman.   It was proposed that the application be supported, with the comment that the Parish Council is aware of the proposal.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council is aware of, and supports, the application.

11.2 Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda

No applications have been received.
11.3   Boughton Aluph & Eastwell Parishes Neighbourhood Plan – pre-submission consultation    

Cllr Bartlett will circulate the Sandyhurst Lane Residents’ Association Response which will inform the Parish Council’s submission, acknowledging that the latter will respond on behalf of all residents in the parish.
12. Parish Council’s response to the Government consultation on the Statement of Strategic Priorities
A request has been received from Huawei Technologies UK for a copy of the Parish Council’s response to the consultation, which relates to rural broadband provision.  The Chairman asked if the Parish Council should have a policy to put its responses to consultations on the Parish Council website, in the interests of transparency.  It was acknowledged that this will not be possible where responses are submitted by, eg Survey Monkey. 
It was proposed that the Parish Council’s submissions to consultations be uploaded to the website, where possible.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council’s submissions to consultations be uploaded to the website, where possible.

13.  Safeguarding of vulnerable residents
The Chairman reported that recent reports have highlighted the needs of vulnerable residents in the parish.   Cllr Mrs Richards noted that such cases had previously been in the remit of the Pastoral Group, established by Rev Canon Lindsay Hammond and continued by Rev Bob Weldon.  After the loss of the post of Assistant Priest there is no vicar living in the village and the Pastoral Group fell into abeyance.  
The Chairman asked if the Parish Council should be involved in these situations?  It was noted that the Pastoral Group had been privy to confidential information, which would not be available to the Parish Council.  
The possible need for DBS checks was highlighted.  
It was thought that the need is for care, rather than safeguarding, and the Community Watch team is best-placed to be aware of any concerns.  
It was agreed that safeguarding is outside the remit of the Parish Council, but councillors are asked to remain aware of residents’ needs. 

14.  Ratification of the Parish Council’s submission on the Goods Vehicles Waiting Restrictions consultation
The Parish Council’s submission to the consultation had been circulated.  It was proposed that the submission be ratified.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council’s submission on the Goods Vehicles Waiting Restrictions be ratified.

15. Playing field safety inspection
Cllr Ms Farrington’s report had been circulated and is attached to the Minutes.  
Cllr Hutchinson offered to put the cable ties on the top bar of the swings, and may have replacement football nets.  

The Chairman suggested that Trevor May be contacted for advice re the gap underneath the roundabout; either the roundabout would have to be raised, or the ground beneath dug out to level the area.

The sign bearing contact details will be sourced by Cllr Hutchinson; Cllr Ms Farrington to advise on wording.

Given concerns raised previously with the proportionality of safety inspections carried out by RoSPA, it was agreed that this year’s inspection will be carried out by an alternative accredited inspector.   Cllr Ms Farrington to arrange, and to be present during the site visit.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Ms Farrington for her diligent supervision.
16. Clerk’s report
16.1 Correspondence  PCSO Newell’s offer to hold quarterly meetings with Parish Councils.  This was accepted; Cllr Bartlett to attend.
16.2 Clerk’s training report  The Clerk will attend a course run by SLCC on the new website accessibility regulations on 26th June.
16.3 GDPR  The Clerk to forward the Parish Council’s GDPR policies to Cllr Mrs Richards and Cllr Hutchinson.
14. Reports from Parish Council representatives

14.1   KALC   The next meeting is on 29th May, at which a new Chairman will be elected.  A Joint Parishes Planning Committee has been set up:  the main issue is how does ABC protect the integrity of the villages as communities, given development pressures? Discontent regarding the relationship between ABC and Parish Councils has been expressed at meetings. See Minute 8.    
14.2  ACRK  No report in Cllr Butcher’s absence.
14.3  Highways  The Parish Council is not always notified of forthcoming works, in particular road closures.   Diversions during road closures are frequently unsuitable.   The Chairman will write to Lee Dance raising these concerns.
14.4 Tree Warden   The annual inspection is to be arranged. 
14.5 Parish Hall Management Committee The Committee is to meet in late May.  The acoustic attenuation is a success.
14.6 Playing Field Association  See Minute 4.  
14.7  Lorry parking   See Minute 14. 
14.8  Broadband provision   The Vice-chairman is to follow-up those who have submitted data, noting that most of the parish now has the opportunity to convert to fibre broadband.  Cllr Mrs Wyatt asked for broadband provision in the hall.
15. Any Other Business

15.1 Cllr Hutchinson reported complaints regarding the Garden of Remembrance:  the hedge is struggling to establish and brambles are growing to the rear.  It was felt that the euonymous hedge should be replaced.  The Chairman suggested that landscape gardeners be asked for recommendations to tidy up the area; Leah Hutchinson (Country Funerals) will be asked to take this up with Kent Garden Design.     
15.2 An additional trolley has been purchased to stack the hall chairs.
15.3 Difficulties parking on Gold Hill are thought to be due to in part to an overgrown hedge; Cllr Lister will contact the owner and ask that it be cut back.  
15.4  ABC refill scheme:  Cllr Ms Farrington reported that after she approached The Wheel, The Halfway House and others, they have signed up to the scheme.  A downloadable app is available to show participating premises.  This will be reported in the Eye.

15.5 A Tutt Hill resident has asked for help with removal of a post on the footway and installation of a dropped kerb; in hand with the Clerk.

15.6 Cllr Hutchinson advised that another Classic Car Show is being organised for Sunday 30th June.

15.7  The summer fete will be organised by the Chairman and Cllr Hutchinson.
16. Date of future Parish Council meetings 
1st  July, 2nd  Sept, 4th November  

The meeting closed at 10.10pm.         


Agenda item 15:  Playing field safety inspection
Following up on issues highlighted in last year’s RoSPA report:
1) Can we get quotes for caretaker to cap or file down bolt ends on the round benches, and put a row of closely spaced cable ties on top bar of swings to prevent birds perching there and messing the swing seats below?
2) I contacted Caloo Ltd, who have taken over Monster Play Ltd, who supplied the roundabout in May 2013. They haven’t got back to me about whether we need to address the issue of the gap underneath the equipment, which is apparently not compliant with current regulations (it should be between 60mm and 110mm).  I will chase them, but if they are non-committal should we get a quote for resetting the equipment or building up the gap? Ditto with toggle traps on slide (also supplied by Monster Play in 2013).
3) There’s a statutory requirement in the Occupiers Liability Acts to put a sign near the play equipment giving the operator’s name and contact details to report accidents or damage. I think we should get one put up on the Cole Room Wall (I haven’t noticed one there already).
4) Should a couple of parish councillors have some basic training on what to look for on the routine inspections? This could be tacked on to the annual inspection.
Could we use a different provider this year, for a different approach from RoSPA, who we have used in the past?
L Farrington, 2nd May 2019 
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